MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 1 June 2015 – 7.30pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.30pm and 7.32pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

In line with MCC policy, the Full Council Meeting was taped using a digital voice recorder. 
94/15
To receive any apologies for absence: None received.
95/15
Absent without apology: Cllr Terry John and Cllr John Williams.
96/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes again reminded Members that if they felt, during the meeting, that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. Cllr Rob Hall declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 14 (Update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United FC in respect 
of the North Sports field, Manorbier).
97/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 11 May 2015. Cllr Hall proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 11 May 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 4 in favour, 4 abstentions.
98/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council Annual Meeting held on 11 May 2015. Cllr Hine asked if Richard Brown, Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) would be attending the meeting. Cllr Hughes said that the County Councillor would cover this point in his report.
99/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder and highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Letter from Jameston Community Association thanking MCC for its contribution toward the insurance costs of Jameston Village Hall for 2015/16.
· Letter from PCC about changes to the process of notification of licence applications for Premises and Club Premises Certificates.

· One Voice Wales (OVW) emails about various future training courses for councillors and Clerks.

· Note from Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA) about their Annual Improvement Plan; Part 1 now available on the PCNPA website. www.pembrokeshirecoast.org.uk
· Email from National Rural Crime Network highlighting a National Rural Crime Survey on policing and crime. See www.NationalRuralCrimeNetwork.net
At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the 
Full Council Annual Meeting held on 11 May 2015. Tape erased.


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 7.10pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk.

100/15
To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;



a) No planning applications had been received from PCNPA for comment. 

b) Other planning notices were noted by councillors. These included details of a meeting of PCNPA’s Development Management Committee held on 27 May 2015 which met to discuss planning application NP/15/0131/FUL – change of use of land to winter storage of 35 caravans from 10 January to 28 February in any future year at Buttyland Touring and Tent Park, Station Road, Manorbier. Cllr Terry Williams had attended. He reported that some speakers had been cut short at the meeting and that members of the committee had taken differing views on the application. In particular, members from the Welsh Assembly had objected. The committee had also seemed unsure about boundaries. However, the planning application had been given the green light at the meeting. Clerk said he awaited formal confirmation from PCNPA of their decision on the application. 
101/15
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 April 2015 to 13 May 2015. 
Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of 
the period was £8,178.97 and that transactions totalling £2,033.51 had cleared the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £27,815.55 following receipt of the first Precept payment for 2015/16. Cllr Willcocks proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, 
seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

102/15
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the 
following report;

· Richard Brown, Head of Public Services, PCC, could not attend this meeting but had asked to meet with Cllr Hughes, Clerk, County Councillor and other interested councillors the following week, to look at the possibility that some PCC activities could be delegated to MCC as part of a partnership agreement. The meeting would include site visits. Cllr Hughes agreed to liaise with County Cllr Kidney over arrangements.

· County Cllr Kidney confirmed he would be meeting with Glenville Codd, PCC, the following day to discuss the zip wire supports in Jameston Play Area.
· Vandalism had again taken place at the toilets at Manorbier beach car park. PCC’s contractor would be repairing the damage (smashed windows) but would not continue to keep repairing continually smashed windows. County Cllr Kidney agreed to inform the local Police. Members noted that the toilets were locked at night and were concerned about this continued damage. 
· The planning authority was now looking at the proposed camping pods at Skrinkle Hall. There was uncertainty around whether these were deemed tents. MCC to be informed when decision made.
· New kerbstones to be laid at St James Place, Jameston.
· The new directional signs for Jameston Village Hall were now in situ. 
Cllr Hughes thanked County Cllr Kidney for his helpful update.
103/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Repair to new bus shelter in Jameston: Clerk reported that a quote for repair of the shelter had now been received from Queensbury Shelters Ltd and totalled £2,982.60. Some elements could be salvaged but replacement of the gantries was required. Clerk had sent the quote to First and awaited a reply. Members asked the Clerk to chase up. 
· 3 Directional Road Signs for Jameston Village Hall: see item 102/15. Cllr Hughes confirmed he had also erected the sign on the Village Hall.
· Casual Vacancy in Manorbier Ward: Clerk reported that the appropriate Notice of Casual Vacancy had been displayed around the area asking if ten local electors wished to petition for an election. Clerk to report back at July meeting.
· 2015 Annual Inspection of Jameston Play Area: Clerk confirmed that RoSPA had added the play area to their inspection schedule and awaited news on the actual date of inspection. Cllr Terry Williams and Cllr Hine commented on the replacement bin in Jameston Play Area. This was unsatisfactory and a bin similar to that installed previously was needed. County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up a better quality bin.   

· Manorbier Community Notice board: Cllr Hughes reported that the last he had heard was that the notice board was nearly complete but that Maldwyn Llewelyn was waiting to fit the glass. 
104/15 
To consider an update from Cllr Hine on the purchase of a defibrillator for MCC’s area. Cllr Hine said that he was due to see the appropriate contact later that week and would report back at the July meeting under Action Tracking.
105/15
To note the revised MCC Fixed Asset Register. Members held a brief discussion on the items covered, including on land owned by MCC. Cllr Willcocks declared a Personal Interest on discussions around the Corner House Land. Clerk said that no rent had been paid to MCC during the last two years by the tenant in respect of the Corner House land. Cllr Willcocks reported that the tenant had written to MCC to ask to pay the (minimal) rent. This may have been sent to the previous Clerk but Cllr Willcocks agreed to pass on the current Clerk’s details to the tenant. Cllr Hughes confirmed that PCC owned the war memorial. Cllr Long proposed that no re-valuation of the land and other assets be commissioned at this stage. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. Members content with the register.

106/15  To consider Clerk’s feedback on the SLCC/OVW event: ‘Community Governance – The Future’. Clerk summarised the main points to arise including those discussed with Leighton Andrews AM, Minister for Public Services. These were centred on the White Paper – ‘Reforming Local Government – Power to the People’. Clerk highlighted the review of Town and Community Councils (TCCs) that would be undertaken by Principal Authorities by 2022 and the future likelihood of the merging or clustering of TCCs. Clerk also summarised SLCC and OVW comments on the White Paper and again highlighted the fundamental changes to come. Cllr Hall wondered if public toilets would be seen as an example of community asset transfer. Cllr Long said costs of managing public toilets would be quite large. Cllr Hall said early education with schools might help in trying to prevent vandalism in toilets. Members expressed some concern over clustering which could see very local knowledge lost. Clerk was thanked for his feedback.

107/15
To consider an update on the draft agreement between MCC and Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC), in respect of the Sports Pavilion at North Sports field, Manorbier. Clerk reported that Red Kite had confirmed that HM Land Registry had reported to them that there was an ‘unprecedented’ 3 month backlog. Red Kite considered that they should hear back from HM Land Registry on the registration of the agreement within the next fortnight.
108/15
To discuss and agree action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area. Clerk reported that he had now spoken with Graham Wharton, Freshwater East Coast Care Group (FECCG). Clerk summarised the work that FECCG had undertaken around dog fouling at Freshwater East since the 1990s. This had included co-ordinating the work of up to 60 volunteers; setting out a Code of Conduct (developed with local residents and businesses); production of leaflets placed on car windscreens; installation of 4 dog bag dispensers; provision of high-visibility jackets for volunteers and erection of courtesy boards/signs on the beach. Mr Wharton had stressed that they do not ban dogs on the beach but have had quite a good success rate in terms of reducing dog fouling. Some problems exist on the burroughs behind the beach. Mr Wharton had agreed to send the Clerk details and examples of their signs and leaflets for MCC to consider in taking forward its own work. Cllr Terry Williams mentioned that Coppet Hall beach was a designated Blue Flag beach but dogs were still roaming on the beach the previous weekend. Members agreed to include this item on the agenda for the July meeting. 
109/15
To consider and agree MCC’s Summer Recess for 2015. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that August be agreed as the summer recess for 2015 but also that August be set as the summer recess for future years. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
110/15
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris – Office costs (paper and A4 envelopes) - £15.09. Cllr Hine proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.
 
b) Welsh Water – water services at North Sportsfield, Manorbier - £9.87. Cllr Terry Williams proposed payment, seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.

111/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. Cllr Hall reported that he had been approached by a local resident about the vegetation that was encroaching on to the footpath at Manor Crescent, Manorbier. This included nettles and as a result children were stepping out into the road to avoid the nettles. Cllr Hall asked if County Cllr Kidney could arrange for this foliage to be cut back by PCC. County Cllr Kidney agreed to take forward. Cllr Hughes reported that a local resident had also mentioned that, although much appreciated, the community bench installed in Manorbier was slightly on the small side.
There being no further business, Cllr Hughes thanked Councillors and members of the public for attending and reminded those present that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 6 July 2015 at 7.30pm. The meeting closed at 8.36pm.
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